
La Rochelle to Plymouth via the Scillies 
 
As ever, I'd had big plans. I had been thwarted sailing South from my over wintering 
berth in La Rochelle, to Spain, by winds that, despite meteorological records 
showing it never happened, came relentlessly from the South. I fled North, 
sometimes under only a double reefed genoa , and after two weeks ended up in …. 
Falmouth. So obviously I decided to sail to Scotland. I had spent weeks planning 
every possible eventuality and contingency (Is the anchorage outside Rosslaire 
viable in South Easterlies? What is the phone number of the sailing club that might 
have some moorings West of the Skerries?). Every eventuality that is except 
improbably strong and persistent wind from the North throughout the Irish Sea, even 
in mid summer.  XCWeather predicted 37 knot gusts. So I sent apologetic emails to 
the Harbourmaster at Padstow and the Warden on Lundy: no I would not be arriving 
after all, despite all my pettifogging queries. I'm guessing they lay odds on sailors like 
me actually turning up. They must think we are all feeble minded fantasists. So I 
sailed East to Plymouth and found a congenial berth (and a cruising club...).  
 
My wife emailed me to tell me that, at home in the Cotswolds, she had put the Aga 
back on, in June. I checked the forecasts. True enough heading further East was 
even sillier than heading North, so I sailed back to St Mawes. I arrived there late and 
left early the following day and so emailed the Harbourmaster to tell him I had not 
paid. He was so taken aback at my honesty that he slashed the mooring fee. For 
such an idyllic spot it was a snip. My previous bargain for berthing fees had been the 
harbour at Morgat, in Brittany, at a cool nine Euros: the cost of a single glass of Leffe 
in the Vieux Port in La Rochelle and one fifth of my first Visitor night in Plymouth 
Yacht Haven. Why French marina costs are so much less than the UK is a mystery. I 
had spent the winter in La Rochelle for the cost of two summer weeks in the Solent. 
But St Mawes now holds the record. 
 
Leaving early the next morning (up at 4, nav lights on) was a Baldric style CUNNING 
PLAN. I would gain from the early wind direction as well as the tide, to whisk me 
round The Lizard, then pick up a stronger and more helpful wind later to power me to 
The Scillies. Why do we all continue to have faith in these plans? I motored for six 
hours before being headed by the tide and then, as the wind finally arrived, fought a 
fearsome race into St Mary's Sound. The tidal charts had modestly suggested 1.7 
knots at Springs but a 50ft ketch was stationary in the maelstrom for 40 minutes. 
Initially I had assumed they were anchored in a daft place but they must have been 
making six knots. I was making seven and beat them in by an hour. At least I picked 
up a Visitor's buoy off Hugh Town first time (another record). I thought Tescos cut it 
fine with the size of their parking spaces, but the array of moorings off St Mary’s are 
in a league of their own. Boats all around me must have been old hands, their 
quarters being liberally fendered. But the sun shone, the sand was white, the town 
was picturesque. I turned my hearing aid off so I couldn't hear the planes landing. I 
emailed all my usual crew, none of whom had decided to join me on the trip, with a 
photo of the sun kissed beach under a cloudless sky, framed by my companionway 
on which could be seen waiting a chilled glass of Muscadet. No-one replied.  
 
The next morning the tide worked brilliantly for two miles getting out through St 
Mary’s Sound – but then horribly all the way back after that. The plan was to make 
Newlyn and with unhelpful and fluky wind I ended up weaving through the TSS and 



then, having been swept too far North, tacking round the South of Lands End and 
racing three yachts round Cribba Head and past The Bucks before making Newlyn 
harbour by about 1400 – nine hours after I set off. Despite the frustrations I would 
have considered it a good day had there been a berth. Fishermen seem to have 
taken over Newlyn again. There were only about six pontoons allocated to yachts 
and they were all full and the hammerheads were already rafted up deep enough to 
cause an obstruction.  A French yacht passed me going in as I reluctantly came back 
out, and I tried to explain in my best French that they would be lucky to find 
anywhere other than alongside a co-operative fishing boat on the main pier. They 
looked at each other nonplussed and gave me a Gallic shrug as if I was speaking 
Swahili. I tried mime and gesture. They opened the throttle and fled into Newlyn. 
 
The wind and swell  were now from the South and so anchorages outside 
Mousehole, Newlyn or Penzance were not going to be viable. The pool just North of 
St Michael’s Mount might have served but I had never been there before, the wind 
direction was not predicted to be settled overnight so I was not confident enough to 
try it. I headed towards Mullion Cove which looked more protected, but again it was 
unfamiliar to me and swell was already creeping into the anchorage. So I decided to 
head round the Lizard and all the way back to St Mawes or Helford. It was into the 
wind to the Lizard and by the time I got there the tide had turned against me and 
slowed my progress the whole of the rest of the way back. It was only the third time I 
had rounded the Lizard and the first I had attempted against the tide. I made a note 
not to try it again. There were no alarming overfalls but I was spun around and 
jostled by the water surging over shelves deep beneath me. On a rougher day I 
might have found it less interesting and more alarming. 
 
 I had once anchored at Coverack, waiting for a dawn start to cross to Ushant, and 
had dragged my anchor as the wind unexpectedly turned SE, and had to hurry back 
to The Voose in Helford, in the dark. I did not fancy repeating that experience so I 
carried on past it.  The sun had dropped behind Falmouth by the time I motored 
quietly into St Mawes trying to make out which were the green Visitors’ moorings, all 
colour having seeped out of the light. Inevitably they were all occupied. There was 
still just enough light to spot some residents’ moorings that were vacant. I intended 
to be off early the next morning and it seemed unlikely the owner would want to use 
it that night. It turned out that the buoy I had chosen had not been used in a while. 
The line and chain were slimy and filthy, coating my foredeck and waterproofs with 
noisome pale brown sludge. Tired after a difficult 75 miles, I left the mess for the 
morning, by which time it had fused to everything it touched, like superglue. 
 
And after all that I was only back where I started. But the next morning I was greeted 
with one of those magical sights that demand that you stop and gaze, and that you 
remember long after, when memory of the stresses has faded. 
 



 

St Mawes at 5am, looking towards Falmouth 
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